University of Maine System Libraries

Circulation Heads Committee

December 8, 2005, 10 a.m. to 2 p.m.

Multi-Purpose Room 201, Memorial Union, UMO

Present:  Marilyn Lutz (system); Nancy Fletcher (UMPI); Judith Clarke (UMA); Louise Hinkley (MSL); Janet Babb (OCLS); Marie Pierce (MSL); Sofia Birden (UMFK); Greg Stowe (Law School); Jerry Lund (UMO); Barbara Higgins (BPL); Janet Brackett (UMF).

1. Janet Brackett agreed to take the minutes.

2. The minutes of the May 24, 2005 were accepted as submitted.

3. Marilyn updated us on the System Manager Position.  The search was suspended in the fall, and new ads will be run in January, with a goal of beginning the review of applications at the end of January or beginning of February.  Marilyn anticipates that it will be four to six months before the position is filled.  The search committee is made up of David Nutty (USM director); Marty Kelly (Orono cataloger); Tim Pellet (system); and Judith Clarke (UMA interim co-director).

There were several candidates who appeared qualified in the last search; one withdrew and one turned it down.  There were other candidates who had the necessary technical expertise, but who did not have the communication skills and/or approachability that the position requires.

4. Marilyn reminded us that III is no longer supporting the character-based URSUS system.  Several people mentioned gaps in the Millennium Circ system, most notably in the area of InnReach notices and financial functions.  Marilyn will check, and will also look at Millennium Cataloging and Millennium Administration.  She suggested that we look at the Millennium tutorials that Laura Gallucci did before she left to see if these functions are covered. 

Marilyn is reluctant to implement new modules without a systems manager on the job.  She and Tim are planning to activate the OCLC PrompCat  process in Millennium Acquisitions for Machias, and will look at activating it for multiple libraries.  (This process involves working out the interfaces between III, vendors, and OCLC's PromptCat service, which automatically adds holdings to OCLC and loads the MARC record for titles ordered.)

5. Marilyn reported that Article Linger has been activated for most statewide and system-wide databases.  If full text is available, Article Linker will link through to it, regardless of which database it is in.  If no full text is available, it will link to the appropriate ILL form.  (There will be no link to an ILL form for the non-University libraries.)  Out of state users will have the option to link to Off-Campus Library Services or to a specific campus.

6. Marilyn asked about Docutek E-reserves updates.  Janet Babb reported on the scheduled training on December 14 at UMA and December 15 at Orono.  Several people reported that they were not planning to attend or to send anyone else, and asked if someone could report on new developments.  Janet Babb agreed to summarize any new information and share it with the group.

Marilyn mentioned that she believes there is a way to integrate Docutek and MilCirc so that bib records created in Docutek can be uploaded into MilCirc.  She suggested that those attending ask Mazen Koury about this (MARC record transfer).  Marilyn would like to know how each campus is using Docutek so that she can decide which enhancements might be helpful.  The enhancements can be viewed on the library support page.

7. Louise Hinkley asked if there is any progress on the consortial software that Maine InfoNet was planning to implement.  Marilyn will look into it.  If it’s something viable, she thought that bond money could be used for it. 

8. Louise asked who is doing InfoNet overdue and cancellation notices since Laura left.  Marilyn will check.  Several of those present said that they were receiving notices periodically, but there is still confusion about how bills are generated (and when).  It seems that in some cases, items are “overdue” for an inordinately long time, without a statement of replacement charges ever being generated.

9. It was noted that Colby, Bates, and Bowdoin do not collect overdue fines and service charges for books that have been returned.  Marilyn noted that until management of Maine InfoNet changes (i.e. until an InfoNet director is hired), we probably won’t get clear answers to these questions.  The system needs a policies and procedures manual, and hopefully that will be forthcoming when a director is on board.

10. Marilyn addressed Louise’s question about items that are available in URSUS but not available for request (local use only items).  These items cannot be requested in URSUS, yet patrons are prevented from requesting them through Maine InfoNet because they have a status “Available” in URSUS.  Marilyn indicated that we need a separate item type for “local use only” collections so they are correctly identified by InfoNet.  She asked us to work with our cataloging staff to identify collections that may need to be reclassified.  Sofia asked if everyone was committed to working on this problem, and the consensus was that it is sufficiently important to do something about it.

11. Barbara mentioned that Maine InfoNet is getting messy; patrons are being billed for replacements and there seems to be no consistent process for dealing with paying and collecting money and ensuring that the lending library removes the “paid” item from the borrowing patron record, and that “paid” item records are freed so that the items can be withdrawn.  Marilyn suggested that a subcommittee look at this and develop a process.  The subcommittee will be made up of: Sofia, Barbara, Louise, and Janet Brackett.

12. Louise asked about placing holds on “first copy returned” at MSL.  She has found that when they do this, they get a message that some items are “not holdable” and that nothing happens to trigger the holds when items are returned.  Marilyn needs to look at system circulation options and MSL loan rules, and compare them to loan rules at BPL, which isn’t having this problem.  She invited Louise and Barbara to experiment with this process in her office so they can review procedures and check loan rules.

13. Marilyn asked about the “notice preference field” in MilCirc patron records.  Evidently, if “My Millennium” is activated, it would be possible for patrons to make changes to their contact information (address, phone, email).  In order for this to be activated, each patron would have to be issued a PIN.  There were a number of questions and concerns about this:  would changes be overwritten with each new patron update?  Can we limit the field that can be changed to email?  Several people were concerned about the possibility of patrons falsifying information and making it difficult and/or impossible to contact them with overdue notices, bills, etc.  Marilyn will explore this further.

14. Marilyn asked if there were other issues that needed her attention.  Barbara mentioned that BPL uses MilCirc “sounds” and wondered if there is a way of customizing these sounds, which are very helpful in alerting staff when there is a check-out or check-in message that requires a response.  Marilyn will look into this.

15. Marilyn asked if everyone was using MilCirc.  Most everyone is, but some indicated that they weren’t using it for InnReach functions.  In some cases this was because the InnReach tab did not appear on their screens and Marilyn reminded them that their library’s log-in manager could fix that.  She asked again that we review the tutorials, and send corrections and/or clarifications to her.

16. Jerry asked about a situation where one person has multiple records on different campuses, and owes money on each of them (in some cases, quite a lot of money).  It was agreed that the best approach is for all of us to agree that we will not link barcodes to records if we find that the patron owes money at another campus.  MSL creates all of their records themselves (they aren’t tape-loaded), and therefore doesn’t see previously existing records.  Some campuses are no longer asking for social security numbers as identifying information, and Janet Babb indicated that distance ed students represent a particular challenge.  There doesn’t seem to be a fool-proof solution to this, and we all agreed that we would honor each others’ blocks to the best of our ability, and notify one another of outdated patron records that have nothing outstanding so they can be deleted.

17. Nancy mentioned that she is getting books meant for Cary Library patrons.  She asks that we remind staff who are packaging and mailing books to be careful about where they send things.  There was some discussion about other common CD and L mis-deliveries, but overall people were pleased with the service.

18. Sofia asked those who are no longer using social security numbers in courtesy card records if they still entered the campus initial and Ptype (for example, I70 or K83) in the social security number field.  Nancy indicated that she was entering I70 in that field even though there was no social security number there because it let her run lists.  That designation can be entered by itself or with a drivers’ license number, which is what some libraries are doing.  (It was also mentioned that it’s possible to run lists using the Ptype field, so this isn’t strictly necessary.)

19. Louise reminded everyone that MSL patrons who request books from other libraries may not have their books sent to a center or a site.  They may have them sent to other campus libraries, but requests for delivery to centers and/or sites should be cancelled.

20. Nancy announced that in spite of what the CD and L driver had told her, she is able to use the abbreviated mailing labels and does not have to use labels with complete addresses.

21. Judith asked how different libraries used “on search,” “missing,” and “lost” designations.  Different libraries take different approaches to this; some use “on search” while the book is being actively looked for, changing the status to “missing” after a pre-determined length of time.  Jerry reported that Orono designates something as “on search” when it cannot be located on the shelf; they search every day for a week, then every week for a month, then every month for six months.  At the end of this time, the status is changed to missing and the item is reported to the collection development librarian.  Janet Brackett indicated that Farmington does something similar; Farmington changes an item’s status to “lost” after it has been paid for, while the decision is being made about replacing or withdrawing it.

Judith raised the question because she is looking for a way to divide new missing books from long-term missing books.  Sofia tried to find a way to enter a date in “on search” items, but hasn’t been able to do this.

22. Janet Babb asked that anyone issuing multi-user cards be sure to put a “u” in the Mblock field so that the card cannot be used to check books out.  She recapped the purpose of the multi-user cards, indicating that they are meant to provide database access for students who are enrolled in a class at a campus other than their home campus.

23. For our of state requests, Janet Babb reminded us that the books should either be sent to OCLS for check-out and mailing, or should be checked out to the student and mailed directly to him/her.  If the latter procedure is used, Janet requested that we use UPS rather than the postal service so that items can be tracked.

24. Nancy asked which campuses are providing semester loans for faculty, and if any others are considering it.  As of right now, Orono, USM, the Law School and UMPI are extending this courtesy to faculty from all campuses.  No other campuses seemed to be contemplating an imminent change in policy.

25. Reminder:  when dealing with patrons who want extended renewals, special consideration of fines, etc., please act as intermediary instead of sending them to the staff at the lending library.  It’s easier for us to deal with each other than with each other’s patrons!

26. Jerry indicated that he has told his staff to check Orono books IN prior to sending them out to requesting patrons at other libraries.  They are doing this because it changes the status to “in transit” and lets them know that the book has actually been processed and sent.  There was quite a bit of discussion about this, with the general consensus being that this is the way the system was designed to be used.  Jerry and Sofia will conduct some tests to see how well it works, and will report to the group.

27. Jerry reported that Orono has been e-mailing courtesy notices, and the response has been very favorable.  Judith said that UMA has had a favorable response as well.  Jerry has customized the message so that patrons can click on a link that allows them to renew themselves.  Notices are sent 5 days prior to the due date and are auto-generated.  If there is no email address in the patron record, the notices bounce to a staff email address and are deleted.

28. Janet Babb asked about the number of check-outs allowed for students; the answer is that the number varies from campus to campus.  She expressed concerns about a distance student who has lots of requestor books checked out and is asking for extended renewals.  It was decided that no extensions would be given for this patron.

29. Nancy asked if people would be willing to consider poly-com or compressed video options for future meetings, for those who have long distances to travel and/or those who are unable to attend the whole meeting.  No objections were noted.

30. The meeting was adjourned at 1:30.

Respectfully submitted,

Janet Brackett

